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Youth and Children's Worker Report 2016
It does not seem possible but I have been Youth
and Children’s Worker for the Elstow Benefice
for nine years. We are in the middle year of my
present funding through the generosity of the
Harpur Trust. They are funding me to run several
clubs.
The Tuesday Afterschool Club based at St
Michael’s Church Barford Avenue, Bedford
meeting on Tuesday afternoons for 5 to 10 year
olds. The Elstow Youth Club based at Elstow
Abbey meeting on Tuesday evenings for 8 to 13

year olds. The Shortstown Youth Club based in the community centre, Shortstown meeting on Wednesday
evenings for 9 to13 year olds. Finally we have two Youth Club based at London Road Methodist Church in
which a junior club and senior Club meet on alternate weeks on Thursday evenings. These clubs are helping
young people to develop socially and develop their self-confidence

For example the programmed activities usually involve the young people in participating together as a team
or learning as a group. However we have some youngsters come and don’t want to do the programmed
activities. Two boys who were with the same foster parent often came to the Shortstown Youth Club and
refused to take part. They were often aggressive to each other. However as they kept attending the
Shortstown Youth club. They started making positive choices and participating more. On another night at
Shortstown there was a treasure hunt with teams of youngsters that don’t normally work together, it was
noted how good the team work was on this occasion.
One member of Elstow youth club is a ten year old boy, who has behavioural problems. Elstow youth club is
the smallest of the clubs, never more than ten children. This benefits him as he gets a lot more attention,
which helps him control his behaviour and be accepted by the rest of the group.
At the Tuesday Afterschool Club we have two craft activities each session. Some find the crafts more difficult
than others and are inclined to give up. However when a less confident child has struggled on and achieved
the craft. They are proud of what they have done. Activities at the craft tables give an opportunity for the
children to sit and talk to one another and the adults about themselves and their lives. For example a craze
at school that is scaring them, or their families when making mother’s day and father’s day gifts
Splitting the London Road Youth Club into Junior (9 to 13 years) and senior sections (14 and over) has helped
with behaviour issues. The junior club is still very activity based. Whilst in the senior club we do have activities
we also have a lot of discussions.
One of the pressures of this year has to make sure we
have enough adult leaders for him various clubs. We
have a fantastic team at Tuesday Club, and I am very
thankful for each one of them. However there are
times when because of bad health other
commitments we find ourselves short of leaders. At
the other clubs we often struggle along with the
minimum necessary leadership with can be lead to a
detriment in the running of the club and the
behaviour of the children. Please pray for more
leaders and also consider if you could possibly give a
couple of hours each month or more to help out.
As well as being involved in these clubs I have also supported Sunday schools at Elstow and St Mary's been
involved with holiday clubs at Elstow and the Howard Chapel and went with a group of youngsters to Soul
Survivor.

David Wells
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Stewardship (Financial Aspects) – 2015

The 2015 Stewardship Sunday was held on 8th March. Unfortunately, the attendance at the main service was
unusually low. The format of previous Stewardship Sundays was followed: the letters and pledge forms were
distributed and Mavis Crossen gave a short address about Stewardship at each of the services. The talk
stressed the importance of financial support for the church to keep it in good order and to enable it to
perform efficiently not only for the congregations but also in reaching out to the wider community. Everyone
should try to play their part whether it is by giving their time, using their abilities or giving money according to
their means. In fact we should try to give our whole lives over to serving God.

We are grateful to all those who took the time to respond to the Stewardship letter but were also
disappointed in the number of replies – only 33 replies were received to the 87 letters issued.

The table below shows the comparison between this year and the previous year. The amounts received
are for planned giving only, i.e. payments made using weekly envelopes or through the bank. Gift Aid
donations continue to show a modest rise. The total number of contributors throughout the year is 72.
However this number fell by at least six by the end of the year.

Year End 2014 End 2015
Increase
in Giving

Tax back
Increase

Number of Contributors 73 72

Gift Aid Payments £23,069.30 £24,794.45 £1,725.15 £431.29

Not Gift Aid Payments £4,140.41 £4,104.92 -£35.49 N/A

Total £27,209.71 £28,899.37 £1,689.66 £431.29
The yellow Gift Aid envelopes (for visitors and for extra donations) brought in £1,212.10. Qualifying loose
cash, which includes money received in non Gift Aid envelopes, amounted to £6,499.40 enabling tax of
£1,250 to be reclaimed (loose cash donations cannot exceed £5,000).
Tax totalling £7,515.45 was claimed back from HMRC during 2015, as shown in the table below.

Tax Reclaimed from HMRC in 2015

Date of
Repayment

Relevant Period of
Claim

Amount
Repaid Notes

17 Feb 2015 6 Apr to 31 Dec
2014

£4,224.69 Claimed online

1 Sep 2015 1 Jan to 5 Apr 2015 £2,040.76 Claimed online along with Gift Aid on small
donations – see below.

1 Sep 2015 6 Apr 2014 to 5 Apr
2015

£1,250.00 Claim for qualifying loose cash totalling
£6,499.40 but we can only claim for a
maximum of £5,000.

Online claims are relatively easy once one becomes familiar with the system. However, it is necessary to
justify claiming against the maximum allowed amount of loose cash. It can take much time and effort to show
that our qualifying amount of loose cash is indeed well in excess of £5,000 over the relevant tax year.

Eric & Mavis Crossen
Planned Giving and Gift Aid
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Mothers and Toddlers
At the moment the Monday morning mums and tots group is
running with only two helpers, Sarah who has a child at the
group and Theresa. Jeremy and Angela left last year, which has
left us really short-handed. Also occasionally one of us cannot be
there and that is really difficult. However we are trying to
get the mums more involved and Joyce kindly helps first thing
with setting up. As always happens at the start of the
academic year some children go on to school and we start the
year with numbers down, but we have a good number now who
seem to enjoy the variety of activities on offer, also the mums
like the social side.

A lot of the children come to Messy Church and the holiday club
and earlier this year one of our toddlers was baptised at Elstow
and so were his parents and God parents, I believe most of our
parents and toddlers were at the baptism as well.

Along with everyone else we are really looking forward to the
coming of our new priest and still hoping for better facilities than
the back of the church and vestry. Please God this will all come to fruition soon.

Theresa Cornes

Wednesday Coffee and Soup
We are a small friendly group who meet for fellowship, coffee,
soup and cake. We meet every Wednesday from 11.30am until
12.30pm. It is mainly people who are bereaved or living on their
own
We started in 2005 after a training session on bereavement and
befriending the lonely. We like to celebrate birthdays and make
Christmas special with a party. We have people from the
church congregation, Bunyan’s Mead and some who found us
from reading the notice board. Sadly we have lost people who
have moved away, others have died
We welcome anyone who has a free morning to join us for a chat
over coffee, tea, cake and soup. Barbara Routledge

Monday Prayer Group
The prayer group started over twenty years ago as a house group
with meditation, Bible Study and quiet prayer. It was started when
Rev Richard Huband and Anthea took part.
We have continued over many years. We pray for people who have
asked for prayer, for sickness, stress or who have concerns on their
lives. We pray for those who have died and for their families and
friends. We also pray for our church; for children’s’ groups and the
elderly.
We are a small group and meet on Monday’s from 2.30-3pm for quiet
prayer. If you are free we would love to welcome you to come and be part of our group.

Barbara Routledge
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Mattins Group - 2015
The group, which commenced taking Mattins services on the 16th of May 2004, continues to take about one
Mattins service per month. We are blessed that we have people from within the Mattins congregation who
are prepared to undertake doing the prayers or a talk in place of a sermon. We also have people from the
wider Church family and those from other Churches who are kind enough to give their time to come and be
our guest speaker.
Ann Knight continues to take the lead in our group Mattins services with me taking over after the more
formal part is finished. Although our service has a small but loyal number (10–17) who attend services
regularly we also have those within the Church family who attend our services to read the lessons or people
who attend who are visiting the area. During the year we tend to have visitors from around the world who,
as children, remember attending Elstow Abbey Church and perhaps sang in the choir. Others who were
married at Elstow come back to remember their wedding day. The Book of Common Prayer Service brings
back lots of memories for many people.
Those from within our group or those visiting who have taken part in our services have added a new
dimension to our worship. I would say we have all grown spiritually with the group. I know I have and sharing
our faith with one another has helped us all on our Christian journey.

Mavis Crossen
Elstow Bell Ringers – Report to the PCC, April 2016

The bells are rung on most Sundays between the morning services and prior to
evensong, and we continue to hold a thriving and well supported practice on
Friday evenings. We also ring for weddings, funerals and other events as requested,
and undertake usual clock winding and flag flying duties.
We currently have six members of the Elstow band although only four are active
ringers, so we remain dependent on visitors from other local towers for service,
wedding, and practice ringing. We are very grateful for their continued support.
We have been pleased to welcome three new recruits during the year. Jose Bristow
lives in the village and following in the footsteps of her daughter, once a ringer at
Ampthill, she decided to fulfil her ambition to learn to ring as a retirement hobby.
She has made very good progress and after six months is now ringing in rounds
unaided and will hopefully soon be able to join the Sunday ringing.
A few months later, Nathan and Jamie from Kempston, who are both still at school,
also joined us. With the help of some additional Saturday morning tied practices

with Anna and Sarah, they have also made excellent progress. They are both very enthusiastic and have
already attended a Bedfordshire Young Ringers monthly practice at St Andrew’s Bedford. If there is anyone
else who would like to learn to ring, especially from the younger generation, we would be pleased to hear
from them.
Our Friday evening practice caters for a broad range of capabilities and continues to attract visitors from a
number of other towers. We have given over some of the practice to teach our new recruits. For the more
experienced ringers the special method for most of this year has again been Norfolk Surprise Minor with the
ninth and final member of our regular ringers successfully achieving a quarter peal just recently. We also
introduced a rather tricky method called Waterloo with the intention of ringing a quarter-peal to coincide
with the battle of Waterloo national bicentenary events. However we are on the losing side at present - the
method has proved to be something of a challenge and the quarter peal remains as unfinished business!


